Minutes of the Meeting

NCA-16 “Engineering Department Heads/Chairs Committee”

The Ohio State University, Columbus, Ohio

October 24-26, 2004

Members in Attendance

Tom Beans (OH), Leslie Backer (ND), Vincent Bralts (IN), Bernie Engel (IN), Bob Gustafson (ASAE, OH), Kevin Janni (MN), Ramesh Kanwar (IA), Van Kelley (SD), Jim Koelliker (KS), Brad Rein (USDA-CSREES), Ajit Srivastava (MI), Patrick  Walsh (WI), Mike Walter (NY), Wendy Wintersteen (IA-Administrative Advisor), K.C. Ting (OH/IL), Ron Yoder (NE/TE), and Roy Young (PA).

Sunday, October, 2004

3:05 pm, Chair K.C. Ting welcomed the attending members of the NCA-16 committee to The Ohio State University. Introduction of those attending was made and K.C. Ting reviewed the agenda of the meeting for the next two days.

Administrative Report

3:20 pm, Wendy Wintersteen, administrative advisor, also welcomed the group and thanked K.C. for making excellent arrangements for this meeting, especially picking up all attendees from the airport. She shared with the group the quality of the newsletter of the NIMSS/NCRA. This newsletter gives an explanation of the project nomenclature to align NCA projects with the other three regions in the country. She mentioned that it would be a good reference to be kept in the files. She highlighted some of the important requirements listed on page 3 of this newsletter: i) annual reports and minutes of the meetings are required, ii) impact statements are expected, iii) what is the difference between an “impact” and an “accomplishment”, and iv) what are the responsibilities of an administrative advisor? Dr. Wintersteen also mentioned that the NCRA has used NCA committees to conduct project reviews related to their expertise and found that many committees were not able to complete their annual reports. Ajit Srivastava inquired if the NCRA can organize a 2-hr seminar/workshop for faculty on how to write an impact statement. Dr. Wintersteen mentioned that discussions are under way to provide this sort of training to administrative advisors rather than to faculty. Kevin Janni mentioned that it is hard to write impact statements until the project is completed which may last up to 5 years in some cases. Roy Young mentioned that Congress has proposed a 10% across the board cut and his government relations person tells him that we need to get people excited in Congress about the role of agricultural colleges in higher education.    

Mike Walter reported that the NCRS got a major grant in biomass because the USDA did not want to handle this. Are we shooting ourselves in the foot by doing things like this? Dr. Wintersteen mentioned that we need to do more and show Congress the impact of agricultural research on the economy. There is an excellent paper published entitled “Public $$ Investments on Agricultural Research” and the results are overwhelming. Our CARET delegates can use this paper to highlight the impact of investment in agricultural research. Vince Bralt reported that about 12 years ago a MSU economics professor wrote several papers and concluded that the rate of return on agricultural research was 10%. Vince Bralt also asked the group to highlight other things departments are doing, such a nano-technology.

Ajit Srivastava reported that the Michigan governor tried to zero out extension and experiment station funds. K.C. Ting reported that the Ohio governor’s office went for more and more competitive grants (83.8 million this year). The department has lost 10% but we’ve got to be competitive. Governors talk to each other and also Deans talk to each other.

ASAE Report

3:50 pm, Bob Gustafson gave a report on the ASAE. He reported that the name change for the ASAE will be on the ballot Jan. 1 for the new society name, American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers. He encouraged the department heads/chairs to talk to their faculty and alumni about this subject. It is a good move for the society. Bob also reported that the ASAE received some very strong comments opposing the name change. The second thing Bob mentioned was that the ASAE will begin a Centennial campaign to raise funds. He also reported that the ASAE is recruiting a new Meeting’s Director and President Jerry Wille wants more ASAE engagement with industry. The ASAE budget is in good shape. 

Station Reports 

University of Minnesota

3:55 pm: Kevin Janni reported that interesting things have happened at the U of M. Following are the highlights:

1. State finances are bleak. The university had $8 million in cuts two years ago and the dept. share was 10%.

2. The President has started new initiatives and dept. is lined up with two of them.

3. Two ABE faculty are associated with the Home Land Security Centre at the U of M. We are trying to align our activity with big projects.

4. The Entomology Dept. is getting a new building.

5. The department has developed three new ideas – a) remodeling of the building, ii) developing a centre for a biorefinery, iii) changing the undergraduate name to biosystems and ecological engineering

6. The new provost has come and is making unit changes at the college level

7. The College of Biological Sciences will offer a new course in biology for engineers.

8. The Wood Paper Science Department will become the Bioproducts Department.

9. The Minnesota Transportation Department is developing a big project/program on soil erosion.

Other issues that the department is addressing are: i) job placements with state/federal agencies, ii) faculty members visiting high schools about the role of biosystems/agricultural engineering in society, iii) deciding quality indicators – undergraduate students ACT scores, retention rates, minority recruitment, and NRC ranking, iv) reassigning/appointment changes – teaching /research/extension, and v) low student numbers in courses and how to adjust the teaching load.

Michigan State University:

Ajit distributed the COE brochure. He reported that the ABET review criteria will be different for biological engineering. The issue of biology courses is an important one. The Technology System Management’s option includes computer automation, remote sensing, and GPS. Students take 50 credits hours and then declare a specialization. A total of 24 students graduated and all got good jobs. The department completed its strategic plan and decided to have two major options for the engineering undergraduate program.

i) Food safety, security, biosafety – food and health

ii) Environmental Science & Policy – Environment & Natural Resources.

Ajit reported that several other things are happening at MSU. The College of Human Ecology has been dissolved and a new school of planning, design and construction has been created – with 35 faculty, 500 undergraduate and 50 – 60 graduate students.

There are two NSF fellows in the department because of special efforts by professors.

The college push is to increase the enrollment in the department, going to high schools and promoting careers in: a) Food and Health, b) Plant and Animal Sciences, c) Natural Resources and Environment, d) Technology, Communication, and Management

North Dakota State University

Les Becker reported that the extension director at NDSU retired in Jan. 2004. The vice president has retired, the dean of the COA retired in Dec. 2004, and the engineering dean retired in May 2005. 3 department chair searches are in progress. Currently there are 5 interim chairs and all interim chairs were appointed for 2 year terms. The vice president for agriculture (who is also dean of the College of Agriculture) reports to the president. The president is looking at the administrative structure and will be making recommendations soon. Lots of changes are taking place at the upper level. In addition, Les Becker reported:

i) State revenues look good

ii) Legislators meet every other year

iii) Two ABE faculty retired & the positions went back to the college

iv) Excellent opportunities exist in a couple of new programs: Equine Studies and Vet. Technology programs 

v) In the next 3 – 8 years many will be retiring and many classes will not be taught, ABET accredited programs and leaner programs will be the future. 

vi) Information on academic programs will be sent to every high school in Minnesota & South Dakota for recruiting more students.

Deltas

· Total state population 600,000 compared to 1.2 million of Columbus, OH. 

· Number of farms decreased by 1/3 in 20 years. 

· High school classes are declining, recruiting female students is a problem for the entire college of engineering – 4 to 9% in ABE compared to 14% in the college.

· Recruitment has been a challenge and faculty can not get external grants.

Pluses

· On the positive side, we have 100% placement record with salaries ranging from $39,000 to $60,000; 80% of the students are interested in the machinery area. We have excellent undergraduate programs but our new president wants more Ph.Ds.

· Experiment station and extension programs are highly influenced by the state’s ag production industry and commodity boards; it is not easy to go into other areas such as biological engineering

· Space is an issue. Building is 50 years old. University master plan has a new place for us at a central location on the campus.

South Dakota State University

 Van Kelly reported that new governor has a new vision and has started a new 2010 initiative with more money for education and a focus towards the bioprocessing area. Foundation has hired two new people who have met with faculty for raising external funds. We have new positions in the Waste Management area with 90% extension appointments. South Dakota has some initiative that, if Dasher gets the money,we have a pretty good chance. MWPS is being phased out; we are very concerned. The former extension director did not support the MWPS and the new director does not have the money.

The Ohio State University

Tom Beans reported that FABE has a unique challenge. Student numbers in the ASCM program and engineering program have doubled; whereas, the ASM program is stable at about 60 students. The number of graduate students is about 35. The OSU has gone to responsibility-based budgeting. The state budget does not look very good and we could have budget cuts of as high as 10%. We are in fairly good shape under the next budget cycle. We will be looking at the research based budget system. The OSU is also going through different cuts.  Some, like FABE, got a 1% cut whereas others got a 10% cut. Extension is coming out with its own plan. Faculty positions will go back to the college.  There will be some competition and hopefully we will be fine although the rules of the game are never the same. The bright spot is that the chair search committee and Bob should be able to get a great department chair. On the teaching side, more staff have been hired to teach because of increased student numbers. Present authorization is at $300,000; $100,000 is permanent and $200,000 is for the next year rolling cycle.

We hired a full time academic coordinator and that is why we were able to double the enrollment. The OSU has two types of tracks for hiring teaching faculty: i) on soft funds we can hire research and clinical faculty with 5-yr contracts (about 20% of total university faculty are on soft money), and ii) are permanent, tenure track faculty.  

Penn State

Roy Young reported that he has lost 15% budget in last 3 years and two of his faculty retired. University is suffering 8% decline in enrollment. There is lot of emphasis on student enrollment and every faculty must participate in recruitment including extension (it is built in every faculty’s responsibility). University has five consortia and all faculty can compete for opportunities in those consortia. Our emphasis is on microbiological and biological engineering through “environmental consortium” and “material consortium”. For ABET accreditation, we need to make curriculum change and move the current program from “Agricultural & Food Engineering” to “Biological and Food Engineering”. Bio name has strong impact on us. New College of Sciences will focus on science related disciplines and COA will focus on disciplines related to animals, plants, natural resources, food, and environment sciences in their for new strategic plan.  One of faculty’s concerns is about ABET accreditation process.  Department will need two ABET visits for Biological Engineering and Food Engineering curriculums.

Indiana

Bernie Engle reported that lots of good things are happening at Purdue. We have five new faculty in areas of: i) remote sensing, ii) biomass processing and value addition, iii) bio-nanotechnology, iv) fluid power system, v) bio-sensors and control. ABE strategic plan is very well positioned to capture new opportunities in the area of energy. New Dean is in place for 2 ½ years and is a good help. Berne Tau is the Endowed Chair in soybean utilization which is first in the college of agriculture. There is an upcoming identity crisis among schools and colleges because of the college of agriculture name change. Department has 78 graduate students, 1/3 are women and 15% minorities. There is more room for growth. Head search is continuing. Search for the Dean of the COA is ongoing. Space is an issue for the Department. Vince did lots of things to modernize the space. Resources for the clerical staff have not changed. Undergraduate student numbers are OK but could grow more.

Kansas

Jim Koelliker reported that KSU is in transition. College of Agriculture has a new Dean and new Associate Dean of Extension. Pat Murphy is Assistant Director of Agricultural and Natural Resources. Construction program in Civil Engineering has 700 undergraduate students. Department is doing $1.5 million renovation using all external contractors. Grain Science Industry Department has a new Chair and is in the process building a new facility for the department. This department has put a focus on offering a new degree program in bioprocessing technology which will require several engineers. ABE has gone to biological engineering. Jim Koelliker will step down in July 2006. KSU prides itself in recruiting most prestigious scholars into its undergraduate programs. Currently KSU has a total of 98 merit scholars and 7 of them are in ABE. One critical issue is who will become the next department head. 

Wisconsin

Department celebrated its centennial in September 2004. Department is in a transition. Budgets are major issues and we are not getting all faculty lines when faculty retires, thus do not have faculty to meet our teaching needs. Biological engineering name was brought in but Dean thinks we are still a strong agricultural engineering department. Gary Bubenzer, Jim Converse, and Ron Schuler will be retiring soon or have already retired. More opportunities exist in the area of biomass and bioenergy but no resources to capture these opportunities. Extension budget is flat and lots of students are coming to Ag & biological dept. Other issue is that competition is becoming stiffer for getting admission to the UW. We are taking other measures to bring students into production agriculture degree programs. Kevin Riley is the new university President and understands well a relationship between extension, farmers, and commodity boards. He will be a good champion of agriculture in Wisconsin.   

New York

Mike Walter reported that resources have been declining for years but this year we have a flat budget. Majority of the money is in one pot rather than in different pots which gives flexibility to the Deans and the departments. We are moving into biological engineering area in a major way. We have recruited 5 women in biological engineering area but 2 have left. One is department head at UCLA. Dean has given us a new position in eco-hydrology and biological engineering which is more in the area of ecological engineering.

We have been able to create 14,000 square feet of additional lab space for biological engineering labs. Number of gradate students have almost doubled. New courses have tripled the number of SCH department is offering.

Concern: We had started to rely more on USDA for research funding but are not doing well with NASA, DOD, and NSF either. DOE has 95% of its budget earmarked for special programs leaving only 5% of its budget for competitive grants. Department has set up a nine member advisory committee but most of them are not from New York. How are we going to be unique? Integrate biology with a curriculum and that is unique. If we don’t do this, we will have a problem and no one will help us.

Nebraska

Ron Yoder reported that Darrell Martin did a great job as interim head. University has a new President and a new senior vice chancellor. Dean of research is retiring. Department has faired well under tight budgets; most cuts have been vertical. We have filled food engineering position and hydrology position will be filled soon. We have advertised Endowed Chair position open which will be filled soon. Position for biomedical engineer will be advertised soon. Nebraska section of the ASAE will dedicate “Splinter Lab” in the area of biological systems engineering. Department is up for ABET review next year. 

Iowa

Ramesh Kanwar reported that department has completed its next five year strategic plan. This strategic plan outlines four focus areas – i) environmental stewardship engineering, ii) plant and animal production engineering, iii) advanced machinery engineering, and iv) process engineering for food safety and value addition. Department is facing several critical issues. Within last two years, a total of 7 faculty retired and 3 resigned to move on to other opportunities. We have replaced 6 of these positions but still are short of faculty to teach all the needed courses. We have lost 25% of our base budget within last four years, thus do not enough TAs/RAs and are managing with less clerical staff. 

In July 2005, Industrial Education and Technology Department has merged into ABE. This program brought 7 tenure track faculty positions, 3 staff, 220 undergraduate and 35 graduate students. This increased the total number of students in the department to about 600 students (520 undergraduate and 80 graduate students). Also, department is celebrating its centennial this year and is working hard to get a new building. Another development that has occurred at Iowa State University is the name change of chemical engineering department to a new name of “Chemical and Biological Engineering”.

Illinois

K.C. Ting reported that “Biological Engineering is the new vision for Agricultural Engineering. Some of the key questions now are: which section of the society/industry we should serve? Automation and environment are two movers to bring into engineering. Biological engineering is a new name but not a new game. 

Monday, October 25, 2005 

8:00am: K.C. Ting introduced Dr. Bobby Moser Dean of COA who is also the Vice President of Ag. Administration and Vice President for Outreach.  Bobby Moser welcomed all the departmental heads to Columbus. Dean Moser reported that Dr. Tom Beans is the Interim Chair and wished K.C. Ting all the best wishes on his move to Illinois. Dean Moser gave some of the highlights on Ohio. i) Ohio is an interesting state. It is an urban state with 11 million people. ii) food and agriculture is $80 billion industry and is # 1 economic activity. This industry creates 1 million jobs/yr. We want to communicate this with the people of the state. iii) In Ohio, we rank in top 10 for most of the commodities. iv) We have very large green industry and very large food processing industry which is 5th in the country – such as Heins, Danon, Kemp Soups etc. We are moving more into biofuel/biodiesel with 20:80 blend and biobased products. v) Ohio is 35th in size & 11th in population. vi) about 2/3 of the state is made of glacier soils. vii) water quality is a major issue. Boats/Hotels/motel is a major issue in the state from pollution point of view. Dead zone is taking place in Lake Erie. COA is a comprehensive institution in the state. Diversity is our strength. Production and value added are two important industries in Ohio. How can we relate to people and “Ecological Paradigm” is in strategic plan. We have Dutch Dairy coming to Ohio with 700 dairy cow operations whereas average Ohio dairy operations are of about 100 cows each; 27 of these facilities are already here and 10 more units of similar size are being planned. Large dairy coming to the state is an issue. Neighbors are asking questions on environment and water quality. COA is providing research based information. Some of the issues for the state and the OSU are as follows:

- Labor is an issue, Hispanic labor is increasing migrant population in the state

- In Columbus, we have 50 Mexican restaurants 

- Enrollment is stable and increasing at a rate of 2-3% a year

- Incoming freshman class is up although total student numbers are down

- Selective admission criterion used such as ACT scores and class rank

Wooster Camp has 2 yr  technical program and now we have 2 + 2 year program to bring students to Columbus; 900 students at AIT in Wooster. We have 16 ways to get a degree in Agriculture. Students of the construction management major get highest level salaries in COA.We started responsibility based budgeting. With increased student credit hours, departments get additional resources for graduate students, post docs, technicians, and non-tenure track teaching staff. Chairs are given tremendous flexibility. 

USDA-CSRS Report

8:45am: Brad Reins reported that OMB mandated review of CSREES program which was the first for this agency. We have used the CRIS system to conduct this review for “food” and non-food” related programs within the agency. We completed three portfolio reviews in 30-35 days using performance rating tools. There are some positive things that have worked to our advantage. Deans/Exp Station Directors helped us in this review.  Performance rating tools expect an average score of 40-50%. CSREES review scores have been as high as 70%. This shows our review went really well. 

Brad Reins made some other remarks about the CSREES review and other programs which are summarized below:

i) How to motivate staff to participate in the programs. It is their credibility.

ii) Common themes of the review were: 

· Relevance of the program to stakeholders

· How do we measure outcomes (of extension, research etc.)

· Documents of outcomes especially for extension programs

· Higher education portfolio – we are using CRIS system

· Linking higher education to special portfolio

· Although we got very good score we must capture every thing what universities are doing; improve the database. 

iii) Extension Reporting System has gone to POW

- a new national program leader position is created in the “energy” area

- CSREES has one year IPA position funded jointly by the CSREES and the       universities (on a 50% shared basis). 

iv) Brad Reins also gave reports on NRI, SBIR, and Ag safety and Health, Homeland Security, N ASHE, Genomics, Sensors and other applied technologies programs.  

Discussions on the Review of NCR Projects by the NC-16 Committee

9:30am: Department heads are asked every year to review NCR projects. A motion was made to officially nominate Kevin Janni to put a report together on the review of NCR projects.

Two projects (NCR 136 and NCR197) were reviewed in details. K.C. Ting will send an email to Dr. Jinglu to take the lead in reviewing the NCR 136 and follow the next steps in making sure that review process is completed. 

NCR 197 Project: Tom Beans gave an update on the NCR 197 project. NCR 197 Committee met last week in the form of a telephone conference. Committee has developed a national agenda for action and will implement this agenda. Tom asked the group to ask your faculty to fill out “E” forms if they want to become member of this committee.  Brad Reins mentioned that committee needs to begin covering much broader areas of safety than we have been doing in the past to include areas such as biosafety and issues related to “Homeland Security”, toxic environments, and fire prevention (animal and human life). Brad indicated that we would like to see increased dollars in research in these new emerging areas and extension salaries are only the seed money. We should document long term positive impacts of research. Tom Beans agreed with Brad Rein’s comments and reported that subcommittee of NCR 197 is primarily the research faculty. 

Mike Walter asked if we should set up this committee made of research faculty so that committee can go after the research problems related to safety. Wendy Wintersteen mentioned that we have limited faculty on joint appointments and how should we go to research faculty from extension faculty will be a challenge. Tom Beans reported that revised proposal of this committee is due in December 2004 and face to face meeting of the committee will be held in November 2004. NASHE funding is supporting 9 safety related centers and Iowa State University is having a NIH grant. 

10:00-10:15am Break

10:15am:  Kevin Janni gave an update on the MWPS and reported that 2003 meeting of the NC-16 committee recommended the approval of this project but asked the MWPS to prepare a business plan. The MWPS has continued to meet and submit monthly reports in the form of a monthly newsletter. MWPS has developed a marketing plan and met with ASAE in developing a mutually beneficial cooperation. Since extension funding has been cut, Midwestern state funding has dried up. 

Brad mentioned that impacts of MWPS are huge, it is truly a multi-state activity, and it looks good in every respect. NRAES annual budget is $700,000 and that could be a possible source of funds for the MWPS.

NCR 101 Project:  Ramesh Kanwar gave a brief report on the NCR 101 project. Kanwar reported that NCR 101 committee is extremely active in fulfilling its objectives for outreach activities. This committee met in March 2004 in Brisbane, Australia and organized an international conference with its members help from Australian partners. This committee received a grant of $10,000 from the USDA to partially fund some of its member’s conference travel/registration costs. More than 25 NCR 101 members from USA, Canada, and Japan attended this meeting. This group has one of the best websites that I have seen within NCR project committees. This group will meet in Ohio in 2006.

NCR 180 Project: K.C. Ting gave a report on this project. K.C. reported that this is a very active group and met in St. Louis in 2004 and plans to meet in New Orleans in 2005. Annual report is on the website. In 2006, this group plans to meet in Columbus, Ohio.

NCR 207 Project:  Ramesh Kanwar gave a report on this project. This is the first year for this committee to meet and they have done a great job in putting the multi-state committee together in such a short time. This committee meets along with USDA Drainage Task Force and brings drainage contractors and field tours as part of the extended agenda. In 2005, this committee will meet in Minneapolis, MN and plans to have several mini symposiums on drainage water quality and water table management. Kanwar gave this group ‘A’ at this point.

NCT 201, Nanotechnology and Biosensors”: Vince Bralts gave a brief report on this project. Several opportunities are emerging for this group to pursue such as developing projects in the area of bioprocessing and energy, biorenewables, bioenvironmental energy, nano-materials, and connect with Cornell Nanotechnology Center and the National Initiative between the USDA and NSF. Next step would be to convert this committee to NCR committee so that this group can function for a period of five years as a committee. This group is meeting in Washington, DC on Dec. 16-17 immediately after the NSF Conference on December 13-15, 2004. Thus, this group will be in Washington, DC for the entire week to discuss these topics and new opportunities.

Wendy Wintersteen offered to look at all the NCR projects and see where agricultural and biological engineers are participating in these projects.

Other Topics for Discussion – biological engineering and ecological engineering:

Another discussion centered around “what is biolological engineering”? Mike Walter emphasized the need to establish an identity at the university level and suggested couple of ideas: i) introduce undergraduate curriculum in biological engineering, ecological engineering, or environmental engineering. It is a turf battle but we can make a point that we can do better than others. K.C Ting wanted to know “how should we communicate with stakeholders on these topics? What kind of people we should hire? What reasoning we should present to Colleges of Engineering to make this point in favor of agricultural/biological engineering departments? Vince Bralts proposed that we should establish a NCT Committee on “Ecological Engineering”. Vince Bralt, Mike Walter, and Bernie Engle will look in into this idea and will present a report by tommorrow.

12:00-1:15pm   Lunch at the OSU Faculty Club

1:30-3:30pm Visit to the Bettelle Corporation Research facilities in Columbus. 

3:45pm Norman Fausey gave a brief report on the USDA water quality and drainage research program in Columbus. He reported that USDA Drainage group is housed in the department. We have two engineers, 1 plant pathologist, 1 ecologist, 1 office manager and 5-6 technicians.

4:00-5:00pm   Tour of the Department Facilities.

6:00-8:00pm Dinner at the China Restaurant

Tuesday, October 26, 2005

8:00am   K.C. Ting called the business meeting and asked the group to elect the secretary of the NC 16 Committee and have discussions on the format and location of the next meeting. Following actions were taken by the committee:

1. Van Kelly was unanimously elected secretary.

2. NC-16 Committee had discussions on the best time for this committee to meet. After looking at few options, the group decided to meet in Washington, D.C. in February 2006. Group also agreed to meet always in February of each year which gives NC-16 committee a flexibility to meet either in Washington, D.C. or any where else in the southern or northern regions.

3. Another motion was passed to explore the possibility of having a multi state proposal on ecological engineering to establish a new NCT committee. Bernie Engel and Mike Walter will work together with other committee members to on this proposal. 

Institute of Biological Engineering: Roy Young asked the group to look at the website of the “Institute of Biological Engineering”. They are doing lot of collaborative work with ASME, ASEE, and other professional societies. MOUs are being developed with other professional societies to give membership of IBE at reduced rates. IBE is having its annual meeting on March 6-7, 2005 in Athens, Georgia. Discussions will be held at this meeting on “what biological engineering will look like? Several Biological Engineering inspired sessions are planned. Efforts are being made to bring other professional societies together.

ASAE Foundation: Ajit Srivastava gave an overview on ASAE Foundation and its centennial campaign. ASAE goal is to raise $1 million altogether but there is a potential to even to raise $2.3 million. ASAE Foundation will raise funds using different levels, legacy being the highest level at $20,000 cash or $30,000 deferred pledge. Other levels are silver, gold, and diamond keys. Annual giving could be as low as $100.

Salary Database: Ajit Srivastava also gave an update on the database for salary. It was agreed that we should keep on collecting data on salaries and make it part of the departmental database that Vince Bralts is collecting. Deadline for submitting these data would be Feb. 1, 2005.

ABET Accreditation of Biological and Agricultural Engineering Curricula: Other discussions centered around the implications of the ABET accreditation of Biological and Agricultural Engineering Curriculum at universities. ABET will look at the program and each program will be separately accredited. This means departments having both curriculum will have to accommodate two visits from the ABET team. These criteria will become effective June 2005. Vince Bralts recommended that we must mention the path way for ABET accreditation through the ASAE. We control the reviews this way. Department Chairs were encouraged to send input to David Beasley. ABET is looking at the ASAE to facilitate the review process. It was also agreed that we must promote ASAE to be the lead society for biological engineering.   Roy Young encouraged ASAE to be the facilitating society for ABET accreditation of biological engineering programs.
ASAE Education Division: ASAE Past-president Bob Gustafson reported on a proposal to form a new ASAE Education Division. K. C. Ting, chair of P-210 Academic Program Administrators, had distributed a copy of the proposal by email to all heads and chairs. Three reasons were given for forming the Education division; to raise the visibility and advance instructional development and pedagogy, advance the educational research and publication of scholarly work on education, and advance standards of education through support of accreditation and curriculum development. The ASAE Board of Trustees will discuss the proposal and an organizational meeting for the Division is proposed for the 2005 ASAE meeting. Another goal of the Division would be to provide options for publishing refereed articles on education and instruction. Options being considered include a section in the existing journals, a separate journal, or publishing only in electronic form. Several comments noted that education as a means of professional development and life long learning may broaden interest in the division among non-academic ASAE members.

ASAE Society Name Change: ASAE Past-president Bob Gustafson noted that ASAE members would be voting on a constitutional change of the society name in January 2005. To adopt a constitutional change requires a 2/3 majority of those members that vote. If the change were adopted, it would take effect after the 2005 ASAE meeting in Tampa. The ASAE Board of Trustees would deal with other issues such as the logo and any tag line later. Heads/chairs were encouraged to keep the name discussion going through the fall.

Station Report Format: K.C. Ting asked for feedback on the Station Report Format. After discussion is was concluded to continue the station reports and keep them informal, flexible, total time of 2 hours, early in the meeting, no PowerPoint presentations, handouts okay but not required, and no minutes.
Leadership Encouragement: It was noted that there are nine to eleven open “agriculture” Dean positions. Few biological and agricultural engineers have served as agriculture deans. Possible reasons were discussed. Ideas for increasing opportunities for biological and agricultural engineers to become Deans were discussed. Heads and chairs could nominate engineers and p-210 could organize advanced leadership programs with deans or University presidents speaking about what they do or look for in a dean.
Thanks: K. C. Ting was thanked for hosting the meeting and group wished him good luck at Illinois.
The meeting was adjourned at 11:20 a.m.
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